THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Environmental Forum held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Northway, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 21 October 2009 from 7.30pm to 9.45pm.
Present:
Councillors: Harry Davies (Chairman), Kemal Butt, David Major and Phil Redshaw and one representative from each of the following organisations:- 


Parish Councillor Margaret Jarrett
-
Chorleywood Parish Council


Parish Councillor Belinda Phipps
-
Abbots Langley Parish Council


Parish Councillor Peter Chipperfield
-
Sarratt Parish Council


Parish Councillor Stephen King
-
Watford Rural Parish Council


Peter Waters
-
Rickmansworth and District Residents’ Association/Rickmansworth Waterways Trust


Martin Hicks
-
Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre

Janet Davies
-
Campaign for the Protection of Rural England


Sally Findlay
-
Farming Community


Maureen Wilson
-
Friends of Oxhey Woods


Graham Everett
-
Watford Friends of the Earth and Friends of Croxley Common Moor

Eleanor Clarke

Chorleywood House Estate

Phil Redshaw
-
Watford Parish Conservation Volunteers


Elizabeth Willetts

Eastbury Residents’ Association


Isabel Crozier

Countryside Management Service


Peter Loader

Spokes


Alan Manson

Chorleywood & District Residents’ Association

Also in attendance:- Councillor Ann Shaw and Susan Schnadhorst
Also in attendance:- Darren Monk, Landscape Officer


Steven Farrell, Senior Planning & Conservation Officer


David Curry, Herts Orchard Initiative



Kay FitzGerald, Biodiversity Projects Officer



Janet Ide, Committee Manager

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brian Norman, Tony Barton and Alison Scarth, Parish Councillor Jane Lay, Gwyneth Bellis and Roger Bangs.
EF10/09
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the   Environmental Forum held on 15 July   2009 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.

EF11/09
NEW MEMBER ORGANISATION ON THE ENVIRONMENTAL FORUM

Members of the Forum were asked to agree the attendance of Elizabeth Willets representing Eastbury Residents’ Association onto the Environmental Forum.

ACTION AGREED:-



that Elizabeth Willets representing Eastbury Residents’ Association be invited to join the Environmental Forum.
  EF12/09
WOODLAND MANAGEMENT


The Chairman welcomed Darren Monk, Landscape Officer to the meeting.


Darren Monk informed Members of the Forum that the role of a Landscape Officer was to discharge a duty of care under Health and Safety legislation, Risk Assessment, Tree Preservation Orders, Conservation Orders under the Town & Country Planning Act 1990 and a duty to protect trees.


Sustainability was a key issue in meeting the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.


Sustainability meant protecting the environment for the future generations to enjoy, by means of environmental, economical and social projects.  Most representatives at the Earth Summit in 1992 signed agreements towards ‘sustainability’.  There were 14 designated habitat types within the British Isles, the most important habitat component of all of these types was woodland.


Our woodlands were last worked about 100 years pre the industrial revolution with most of the ancient semi-woodland in South East England.  Because the woodlands were so heavily worked no-one worked the woodlands anymore which was recognised by the Forestry Commission.  The public were slowly visiting the woods and were enjoying exercise and the wildlife.  Rickmansworth was a prime area where the Forestry Commission would consider giving grant money.  The Government now set targets for creating green mature woodlands where wildlife had places to go and could be adapted to climate change.


The Landscape Department regularly inspected and prioritised their work.  Invasive species such as ivy and laurel were being removed.  Rhododendron from Oxhey Woods was removed to encourage broad leaved trees to come back.  There were 90 hectares of Oxhey Woods and it was estimated 70% of the rhododendrons were removed although juvenile rhododendrons were not targeted.  It was decided to bring in a green shredder to take out foreign bodies and a special chipper that ground all the wood.  This would encourage a succession of vegetation to grow, enable seed bearers to generate and get good structure, nesting and wildlife.


The avenue management at the Royal Masonic School had seen three tree failures in the space of three months.  30 trees had been felled and the stumps grinded to ground level.  3 tonnes of topsoil and mulch material had been placed on top.  Some replanting had taken place and an aftercare programme put in place which had included Pheasants/Solomons Woods.  It was noted that trees should never be topped or lopped when they are starting to grow.  Dead trees were being left and were being ripped, torn or spiked to make a habitat for wildlife and open up the forest floor.


All the cracked willow on Riverside Drive should not be near roads especially when they were very mature.  A line of exotic trees had now been created and a feature made.


When it comes to planning works, there was a need to involve Statutory Stakeholders, Stakeholders, Hazard/Operation Sensitive Maps, Biological Reports, Rights of Way Officers, Archaeological Reports, Local groups, Wildlife Disturbance Assessments, Felling Licences, notification for Tree Preservation Woodland Orders, any further investigations and outside expertise, Friend’s Groups, leaflet drops, Bulletins, regular posted posters, press releases etc. Darren Monk undertook to investigate the suggestion of employing the Play Rangers to hand out leaflets within our woodlands prior to major works.


Darren Monk referred the Forum to the Forestry website, an excellent website which included all relevant information.


The Following questions were raised at the Forum:-


Q.
We have a thriving community wood in the Chorleywood House Estate planted 11 years ago.  There was a lot of undergrowth with bramble and blackthorn.  Would this disappear as trees get bigger and higher?

A.
A plan to prune and trim was needed and it would clear as the wood developed.


Q.
There was a newer wood in the Chorleywood House Estate which was 5 years old, with healthy young trees.  What can we do to stop the bramble, nettle, thistle and dock taking over?

A.
The wood should not be opened too quickly and not too much light let in. A survey of the wood would be beneficial and some formative pruning carried out.

Q.
Was there a different procedure for dealing with juvenile rhododendrons?

A.
In the 1960’s tree surgery had not developed.  Ladders were used and pollarding became popular and was carried out on a regular cycle.  During the 1970’s, because of resources and money, the programme of re-pollarding stopped.  That was why there were a lot of oak pollards around.


With juvenile growth, woody material was easier to pull out.  There were different methods to tackle the problem, but pulling out could be tried.  A Woodland contractor could be used this year but it was not intended to go back into Oxhey Woods until 2010.

Q.
You did not mention holly, was that invasive.  Would the Council be thinning the holly?

A.
It was a major problem in this District and would be thinned out in the 
winter.


Q.
Safety in woods.  We have a public footpath going through the wood at Findlay Farm in Maple Cross.  It would be a mammoth task to find out which trees were safe.


A.
If you were a landowner you were responsible for trees on your land and this was considered reasonable.  When it comes to health and safety it was not like safety on a factory floor but there was a level of risk in a wood.


Q.
Councillor Ann Shaw had been approached for a second time in the last six months about girdling highways trees covered in ivy.  Residents were planning to go out and do the work themselves.  Darren advised that residents should be discouraged from doing this.

A.
Darren advised that residents be discouraged from doing this.


Q.
Maureen Wilson enquired about the works scheduled for Oxhey Playing Fields.


A.
A safety survey on the site had been carried out together with safety works although a further survey would be needed.  A Management plan would be preferable as this was a practical document.  The countryside management service could be used to do our management plan.


The Chairman thanked Darren Monk for his presentation.

  EF13/09
PRESERVATION OF HISTORIC BUILDINGS

The Chairman welcomed Steven Farrell, Senior Planning & Conservation Officer to the meeting.


It was noted that Listed Buildings & Conservation Areas were the filling in the green sandwich of Woodland Management and the Community Orchards.   There was statutory protection for all trees in a Conservation Area and therefore works to them may need planning permission or may be done by reference to our Tree and Landscape Unit, so they were sure works were required and were correct.


Steve Farrell advised that he was part of the Development Plans Policy team providing specialist advice on Conservation Areas and Locally Listed Buildings ‘in house’ and through an ‘external consultant’ on Graded Listed Buildings.  Advice was also provided on planning applications with support provided at Appeals and Inquiries. Other work includes Conservation Area designation, Appraisal and Re-appraisal, assessing buildings at risk, urgent works, repairs notices and Historic Building grants.


The service was governed by legislation such as Government Guidance (Planning Policy Guidance Note 15), Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation) Act 1990 and the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.


English Heritage had been trying to schedule a Heritage Reform Bill into Parliament but it had been announced earlier this year that it would not be presented in this current Parliamentary term.


At the top level of Environmental protection for landscapes were the World Heritage Protection sites, then nationally there was another level of general protection known as Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  Parts of the north of this District, including Sarratt, were within that level of protection, but urban development might also be limited through Green Belt legislation. 


The next level of protection was on more specific areas and the characteristics that we might want to protect and define.  It was nationally recognised that Conservation Areas were important.  There was also a list of nationally listed Grade 1 and Grade 2 Listed Buildings.  In addition there are also Locally Listed Buildings (LLB) which sit alongside Conservation Areas.  Within the District, the List of Locally important Buildings (LLB) was currently being re-formatted pending local consultation and being made available on the website. Three Rivers is quite progressive by trying to make the List of Locally important Buildings (LLB) more accessible.

Three Rivers currently has over 350 Listed Buildings which were either Grade 1, Grade 2* and Grade 2.  Locally Listed Buildings could be termed as Grade 3.  Grade 1 properties were of huge importance to the country and were usually associated with historic figures.  Grade 2* tended to be monumental churches of great architectural quality and Grade 2 Listed Buildings were buildings of national historic interest.  Almost all buildings built before 1700, still in their original condition, were listed.


There were twenty-two Conservation Areas in the District ranging from fully urban areas in Oxhey and Oxhey Hall, through to far more rural areas like Hunton Bridge, Chorleywood and Heronsgate.


The Council was currently involved in a major exercise to update the local list of buildings.  Not all authorities had locally Listed Buildings and this Authority was progressive in its local plan to locally list buildings which followed on from national statutory listing.  

The Council was dealing with the new planning process which was seeing all Local Authorities make the transition from the Local Plan to the Local Development Framework (LDF) which was a Government initiative to make the planning process more understandable.  The Council was in a situation at the moment where it was revising all its policies in the new LDF, with a lot of reiteration of familiar policies from the Local Plan and with some new additions of where housing was placed over the next 20 years.


Specialist Conservation officers advise on what you could and could not do in Conservation Areas.  For example, could you replace a façade of a 16th Century Listed Building and do it correctly.  The Council could call on expert advice from Herts Building Preservation Trust who were experienced in the treatment of older buildings. Together with colleagues in Development Management the Development Plans team dealt with the statutory process of giving advice on Conservation and Listed Building applications to case officers and advice at Appeals and Inquiries.

Conservation Areas were appraised and re-appraised in an ongoing programme which the Council were finding quite difficult to fully resource.


Conservation Areas and the decision process was equally important.  In planning inquiries, it was important that we have character appraisals administering what was important about an area.  If the Council wished to refuse an application for a new build in an old historical context the Council must demonstrate how it would be harmful to that environment.

For Local Listed Buildings the Council tend to use reasons for listing, following the national listing criteria such as historical interest, landmark quality, outstanding in the street scene and did they contribute to the streetscape or landscapes quality.  There has to be at least one or more of those criteria.


Local Heritage includes some spectacular examples as follows:-


Scheduled Ancient Monuments are mostly underground here in TR unlike Stonehenge, TR has the 16thC Manor of the More on floodplain in Tolpits Lane. The Roman Villa adjacent to Sixteenth Green in Moor Park Golf Club, The moat around Oxhey Hall.


The Grade I Listed Moor Park Mansion had links to the monarchy, the original brick building having been built in the17th Century, then rebuilt with Portland stone. The church of St Lawrence the Martyr in Abbots Langley, home church of only English Pope, Nicholas Breakspear, The Orchard with white render and slate roof home of Arts & Crafts Architect Charles Voysey, the 14th Century Croxley Green Barn,  Croxley Hall Farm complex within grounds of St Joan of Arc School and many more.  


Q.
Councillor David Major asked when a building was continually listed or locally listed, if some work had been done to the property, did the owners still get a certificate of lawfulness if no-one had objected over a four year period?

A.
There was a four year rule.  If the Council had not caught up with the miscreants we could not take action against it, hence the importance of an enforcement team.  The Council relied on residents telephoning to ask what they were able to do.  People generally did not know what permitted development rights were.  If you lived in a Listed Building you needed to refer to each department as custodian of national heritage.  


Q.
Were all telephone boxes listed?

A.
No they were not, with some in rural areas not listed.  There was a survey in 1986 which tended to favour the ones in urban areas.  


Telephone boxes in urban areas were felt to be in greater need of protection than those in rural areas.  In Belsize and Bucks Hill they were not protected but in this age the cost of maintaining those rural telephone boxes could be quite high.  BT were trying to dispose of them and were asking Parish Councils to adopt a kiosk.


Q.
With regard to our historical building grant of £5,000 was this generally sufficient to cover every request?


A.
The £5,000 grant did not go a long way.  There was a need to prioritise the grant as applications were received.

The Chairman thanked Steve Farrell for his interesting and informative presentation.
  EF14/09
COMMUNITY ORCHARDS

The Chairman welcomed David Curry, a representative of the Herts Orchard Initiative.

David Curry reported that 11 years ago he was at County Hall talking about the demise of orchards in the County.  This prompted the decision to hold a public meeting to further consider this.  A lot of people turned up and this resulted in the launch of the Herts Orchard Initiative, now 10 years old, with a Steering Enabling Group of 10 people.  There were no members but each person on the steering group was a specialist in his/her own right.  There was a good mix of people on the Group which could move forward the orchard projects, enabled restoration of an old orchard and the planting of a new orchard.  The presentation was called Biodiversity in a Bottle of Apple Juice.  The juice was produced at Shenley Orchard Juicing Unit and pasteurised.  There was currently no protection for orchards at all.  This was an old and important heritage which needed to be protected.


One of the earliest references to orchards was in the bible.  Looking at the history of orchards, archaeological evidence suggested that apples, pears, plums etc originated in the forests of the Tien Shan mountains of eastern Kazakstan where they could still be found today.  The first written record of an orchard was a tablet of stone dated 1500BC.  In 55BC the Romans brought the Decio apple to the UK.  By the time monasteries were established, they had developed knowledge and began to interbreed the apples to make different varieties.  In 1350 A.D. the arrival of the Black Death killed off the orchards and monasteries.  In 1509 A.D. Henry VIII, who enjoyed his fruit, asked where it came from.  He sent his servants to France to find as many varieties as possible to bring back to this country, which were then planted on root stocks in Tynham, Kent.  In 1810 A.D. Victorian explorers built up a national fruit collection with two trees of every variety of fruit in England, with 2,300 varieties of apples alone.

Brogdale was the library reference centre for fruit trees and during the 19th Century Richard Cox raised the first Cox’s pippin in his garden (Circa 1825).  Cox’s pippin became unpopular to this generation of fruit eaters.  Only 35% of fruit eaten in the United Kingdom was home-grown.  In New Zealand apples were picked, oxygen removed, put in a crate and sent to England and were still sold for less than the English apple.  Only 8 varieties were commercially grown in the United Kingdom.  There was a huge demand for apples and pears to make Perry cider.  There had been a 57% decline in orchards since the 1950’s.  At one time every farm had its own orchard and every house had an orchard of its own trees.  An orchard was a gathering of 5 or more trees in your garden.  Orchards were not protected by planning legislation.

The Hertfordshire Orchard Initiative was run to enable and support the conservation and management of Hertfordshire’s fruit orchards and cultivars and promoted and encouraged a greater appreciation of Herts Fruit Heritage and healthy eating.  The initiative conserved and maintained the remaining traditional orchards and created new ones where appropriate.  They created and maintained a data base of sites and cultivars.


Schools Programme

The Countryside Foundation for education had provided access to outdoor learning opportunities for up to 330,000 school children every year through its Countryside Live events and visits to farms for schools, members and estates across the United Kingdom.

This year marked the bicentenary of the Bramley apple.  The first Bramley tree grew from pips planted by a young girl, Mary Ann Brailsford, in her garden in Southwell, Nottinghamshire in 1809.  The Hitchin Pippin was a variety brought back from ‘extinction.’  At orchard events the apples were sliced and pressed to produce apple juice.  At the Shenley Orchard Juicing Unit it was taken one step further and in addition to mashing up the apples the juice was pasteurised.


Biodiversity in an orchard

Biodiversity encompassed the whole variety of life on earth and the complex ecosystem’s of which they were a part.  It formed the natural capital which made up the living landscapes around us, sustained living systems and enhanced the quality of life.  It was an important component of the view from the window, the food we ate, the clothes we wore, materials and medicines we used and the functioning of the natural systems and processes on which lives depended.

The Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre and the People’s Trust for Endangered Species were currently mapping all orchards throughout the county.


The Open Air Laboratories (OPAL) network was an exciting new Lottery funded initiative that was open to anyone with an interest in nature.  The aim was to create and inspire a new generation of nature lovers by getting people to explore, study, enjoy and protect their local environment.


Orchards could be helped by buying British fruit, supporting local producers, planting fruit trees in our gardens and supporting the Herts Orchard Initiative. (www.hertfordshireinitiative.org.uk).


Susan Schnadhorst stated she would love to support her local orchard but had no idea where to go.  The message needed to be advertised maybe through a marketing campaign.

David Curry reported that the Hertfordshire Orchard Initiative was made up of volunteers with 95% of the work being done in their spare time.  There was a Biodiversity Action Plan Working Group but it was not just looking at biodiversity but working with schools and the University of Herts, taking the product and trying to market as much as possible and embrace the community.  The Group met every two months with most of the day spent discussing what was happening next.

Councillor Ann Shaw suggested an article could be written for the Three Rivers Times.


Parish Councillor Belinda Phipps considered everyone could do something to be linked with the website.  There were plenty of open spaces where trees could be planted and it was our responsibility to do it.


Eleanor Clarke reported that the Chorleywood Community Orchard in the Chorleywood House grounds had been a success with 24 trees planted last winter.  Apple Day had taken place on 17 October 2009 and Waitrose had supplied some apples to put in a crusher to provide juice.  It had really caught on in the neighbourhood with all the 30 trees having been sponsored.


David Curry advised that if anyone wanted to start an orchard they should contact the Hertfordshire Orchards Initiative.


The Chairman thanked David Curry for his interesting and inspirational presentation.
  EF15/09
BIODIVERSITY PROJECTS OFFICER REPORT


Members received the Biodiversity Projects Officer’s report which updated them on the following events and issues:

· Hertfordshire Environmental Forum (HEF) Biodiversity Partnership Group (BPG)

· Hertfordshire Environmental Forum (HEF)

· Developing the Wildlife Sites Initiative to respond to the DEFRA Guidance on Nl197

· Rickmansworth Festival

· Local Nature Reserves (LNRs)


The Green flag was awarded to parks and green spaces that had attained a certain standard.  The green flag was valid for one year and had to be re-applied for each year.


Councillor Phil Redshaw thanked Kay Fitzgerald and the Countryside Management Service for the work put into the running of the discovery day in Oxhey Woods and looked forward to many more in the future.


In response to a question, Kay Fitzgerald confirmed that advertisement consent was awaited for a flagpole to attach signage for the two sites to identify them.

· Volunteer Days


ACTION AGREED:-



that the report be noted.

  EF17/09
MEMBERS’ INFORMATION EXCHANGE


In reply to Susan Schnadhorst, who wondered why this body existed and what its aims were, the Chairman stated it had been going for many years and had been successful.


Councillor Ann Shaw stated on returning home from a Council meeting one evening there were three juvenile badgers on her gravel drive.  She enquired as to whether she should be doing anything or to just leave them alone.  They were scraping the lawn all year round.  Martin Hicks said they did this because they were foraging.

Mill End Wildlife Group


During the summer routine work on the paths around the site had been carried out.  Remedial work had been done on the butterfly sections and an additional buddleia was planted to attract more species.  No cinnabar moth grubs had been seen this summer.


In September, with the help of the CMS volunteers, the meadow area was strimmed but some areas of long grass were left to protect the slow-worms on advice from Countryside Management Service and Herts & Middlesex Wildlife Trust.

Watford Friends of the Earth and friends of Croxley Common Moor


Graham Everett raised the following questions:-


1.
The Three Rivers District Council Local Development Framework Core Strategy Preferred Options (February 2009) recognised the need for Sustainable Drainage Systems to conserve water resources and reduce flood risk.  To what extent do the current development control decisions require Sustainable Drainage Systems.


2. 
Relevant to this, from October 1998 the impermeable paving of front gardens ceased to be “permitted development” for areas over 5 square metres.  What approach was development control taking on this type of application, and how actively were they enforcing non-compliance?


3.
Does Three Rivers District Council have anything equivalent to Watford Borough Council’s carbon management strategy (http://www.watford.gov.uk/ccm/content/ehl/energy-efficiency/a-greener-watford---carbon-management-strategy-action-plan.en).


The following answers were given:


1.
Due to the early stages of the Local Development Framework it was not an adopted document and therefore could only attach limited weight at the current time.  The Three Rivers Local Plan was the adopted Local Plan and was the policy basis on which planning decisions were made.  Whilst the current Local Plan required officers to consider drainage/flooding etc the Council relied on responses from statutory bodies such as the Environment Agency and Thames Water to guide us in the event developments were unacceptable.  Increasingly, as the Local Development Framework progressed, the Council would be implementing the relevant policies and would be able to insist on Sustainable Drainage systems particularly for larger developments.



In October 2008, the householder permitted development rights were amended.  Permitted Development legislation, produced by Central Government, allows certain works to houses without the need for planning permission.  Since October 2008 any new hardsurfacing which is sited between the principal elevation of a dwelling and a highway and which was in excess of 5 sqm in area (thus this generally refers to front garden areas/driveways) should be constructed from a permeable surfacing material or provision should be made for water run off to be directed towards a permeable or porous area within the curtilage of the dwelling if it was to be constructed without planning permission.  This was to ensure proper drainage of hardstanding areas.


2.
Officers would advise people of this requirement under the new Permitted Development legislation.  Enforcement Officers would also investigate any potential breaches of this legislation they were advised about.  Due to resource implications, and as with any planning breaches, Officers do not drive around the District inspecting any new hardstandings.  However, Officers would follow up any complaints received and respond appropriately.  This might result in a request for a planning application or a request for changes to be made to the hardstanding.  We have had limited enforcement enquiries to date on this matter.


3.
The Energy and Water Conservation Strategy, developed in 2005, looks at commercial buildings (eg Three Rivers House, Leisure Centres etc).  The Council was working on a Climate Change Strategy which would look at the broader issues and one of the recommendations would be to extend and renew the Energy and Water Conservation Strategy.  It would also include renewable energy strategy.



(www.ourclimateischanging.com).


Friends of the Earth were campaigning on climate change and were now moving on to similar lobbying of local Councillors on what they were doing to climate change emissions.


In reply to the question on whether the Forum had any County Councillors the Chairman agreed to consult on that.  There was to be a demonstration or march on 5 December and some information on this would be sent out via Kay Fitzgerald.

Abbots Langley Parish Council

Parish Councillor Belinda Phipps said the Parish Council had established a community orchard and instead of taking the grass cuttings off site they were composted on site.


She also asked what this Forum was actually trying to achieve and whether there were any terms of reference.  It was not clear what the Forum’s role was and whether it was achieving its objectives.  It was requested that an item be included on the next agenda.


The Chairman stated that he would not formally include such an item on the agenda of the next meeting but would consider the points raised and address the issues at the next meeting.


Spokes

Peter Loader said that Spokes were organising 24 cycle rides.  The rides would be categorised into how fast people could ride and how far they could go.  They included seven slow rides and three slow and short confidence booster rides to encourage people to start getting back into riding bicycles.


Rickmansworth Waterways Trust

Peter Waters advised that the first planning meeting for the Canal Festival had been arranged and suggested David Curry of the Hertfordshire Orchards Initiative could have a stand at the Festival.


Countryside Management Service

The CMS had been drawing up management plans for the woodlands in Three Rivers.  Franklins Spring and Beechen Wood being the two woodlands that the CMS had written Greenspace Action Plans (GAPs) for, which were currently on the CMS website for consultation.  Summer events had been very successful and popular on local nature reserves for families.  There had been an Open Day in Oxhey Woods.  Staff from Three Rivers District Council had done some woodland management in South Oxhey Woods.  The Council would be accessing some of the Forestry Commission grants to do some of the woodland work and get some interpretative leaflets on the Three Rivers District Council’s woodlands.  There would also be a leaflet for Carpenters Wood if funding was successful.


Our healthy walk programme, run by volunteer leaders, attracted fifty people in the Abbots Langley area every Thursday morning.  Accreditation had now been received by the National Walk Scheme. Short programmes were advertised in GP surgeries and libraries and on the CMS website.


Sarratt Parish Council

Councillor Peter Chipperfield had been approached by someone who had fifty years ago visited Sarratt and swam in the River Chess. He had enquired whether this was still possible as he would like to swim one more time before he died.  It was interesting to note how much the flow and water depth had changed in the last 50 years.


There was Japanese Knotweed on the Herts Highways Agency land and when the widening of our section of M25 goes ahead next year the land would be swallowed up but would the Japanese Knotweed be dealt with correctly.


Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre


The biggest area of work for Three Rivers this year from the Records Centre perspective was work at the Centre which involved being an expert witness for Chorleywood House which had already been successful with positive feedback received from the Inspector. The Centre was still trying to work with the Parish Council at Chorleywood to get a successful result for the Cricket Club proposal for grass translocation.  It was anticipated this would not involve moving it in the way it was done in the past.  Although there was a need for this to be done.

Three Rivers did have a significant legacy in orchards in this part of the County with cherry orchards in Croxley Green.  Next year it was hoped to be working formally with Three Rivers in doing something with the schools in the area.  Julie Hughes would be looking to see how this project could be progressed.  In doing practical work with the schools it might be possible to have an event at a local forum; if the schools were amenable to also include an apple pressing event and farm walks.
EF18/09
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 17 March 2010.

CHAIRMAN
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